[bookmark: _GoBack]EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

Friday, October 19th, 2012
2:00-4:00 pm
CBS Dean's Conference Room, 123 Snyder Hall 
St. Paul Campus


AGENDA

Present: Jean Underwood, Rogene Schnell, John Ward, Stuart Goldstein (Chair), Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Robin Wright, Paul Siliciano, Sue Wick, James Cortner, Stefanie Wiesneski, Nicole Waxmonsky, Carly Dahl, Beau Miller, Meaghan Thule, David Kirkpatrick, Taylor Boyle, Martha Flanders, Jane Phillips   

Absent:
Leslie Schiff, Adam Harvey 

1. Approve minutes from Sept 19th, 2012 meeting
· Vote: Approved. 
	
2.  Old Business
· No old business discussed 

3.  New Business 

A. Student Experience in the Research University (SERU) survey results (Robin) 
· This will be discussed at the next EPC Meeting 

B.  Proposed course, BIOL 3001 (Nature of Science and Research) previously taught under Biol
	3700 Undergraduate Seminar designator) (Jane)

This course, which has been taught under a special topics designator for three years, should now have its own course number consistent with the intent that it will be offered annually so is no longer a special topics. This class targets outside of the University transfer students, many of which are international.
· They are about 80-90 students who take this course, which is only offered in the fall because CBS only accepts New Advanced Standing (NAS) transfer students in the fall. 
· This course prepares students for research labs, helps them get involved within the research community and the overall University community. 
· In the course, students will work on important topics such as resume writing and safety training within the lab. 
· Jean mentioned this course is integrated with post docs and students are able to learn about different opportunities within the lab. The HHMI Grant gives money to students to support them while working in the lab. 
· The evaluations of this course were very positive; students found this course very beneficial.
· Robin, Nikki, and Jean talked about finding stronger ways to get transfer students more involved. A lot of students are really struggling, especially international students. Robin would like to discuss this in more detail.  
· We need to do a holistic review of transfer students and urge them to take this course. 
· Nikki and Robin said that even though this isn’t a rigid requirement, they tell transfer students it is. A few non-transfer students have found this course, on their own, and have taken it. However, it seems to be more beneficial for international transfer students. 

Vote: Approved- starts Fall 2013. 

C. Offer EEB 4611 (Biogeochemical Processes) at Itasca (as EEB 4811) (Jim)

Jim Cortner would like to teach EEB 4611 up at Lake Itasca. He already spoke with David Biesboer who is on board for this new course. This course will still be offered on campus. It would be a lab-based course (Microbial/ Ecosystem lab), looking at ecosystem measurements using sensors and looking at things like temperatures and pH in the soil and lakes. Lecture material would be similar to that used on campus but not all material would be covered at Itasca due to a lack of time. 
·  Robin suggested the title be changed to include “Microbial”. 
· This class will fulfill a chemistry requirement for EEB undergraduate students.
· Stu posed the question why doesn’t this class have a Biology prerequisite? Jim tends to avoid prerequisites. He mentioned that he brings in a lot of students from Ecology that do not have a Biology prerequisite and they seem to be doing fine in the course without it. 
· Adam questioned if this class would attract students who are already up at Itasca or if it would be pulling students away from campus to Itasca. 

Vote: Approved. 

D.  Computational Biology emphasis area within Biology major (Sue)

The Biology major attracts students with many different career goals. Could we make it more interesting for students if there were tracks within the Biology major? This discussion was to receive input from EPC members
· Department DUGs don’t want tracks but they like areas of emphasis/focus. Tracks would have to be formally approved by the Regents. 
· Area of emphasis/focus is more informal. For example: Computational/Mathematical Biology. This area of focus would make a Biology Major stand out from their peers.
· Jim mentioned that a focus/emphasis would be useless if there wasn’t something formal in their transcript that could be shown to employers or Graduate Schools. 
· Focus/emphasis could be useful for students in CBS, because many students are unaware of all the courses that are offered. A focus could help advertise these courses and make them more assessable to students. 
· Rogene and Jean asked if this focus/emphasis should be changed to a minor or certificate? A minor would be easier and more clear-cut. A minor would allow students outside of CBS to take courses as well. A minor would show up on a student’s transcript. Robin asked how many credits would a certificate or minor entail? Somewhere between 9-16 perhaps. 
· Robin mentioned that there would need to be a restriction on biology courses in the focus/emphasis so that these courses are different than courses required for Biology Majors. No double dipping with courses to satisfy both major and minor or focus/emphasis requirements would be allowed. 
· David mentioned that this idea of focus/emphasis could be used as a testing ground for creating tracks within the Biology major. First we need to look at which courses would best fit in each track. We would first start by calling it an “emphasis” and then advance students into different tracks later on. 
· This idea was received positively; this would answer the question of demand- how interested are students in a focus/emphasis or minor?
· This would help please this case when petition for Regents approval for the focus/emphasis. 

E.  Renumber BioC 8216 (Signal Transduction and Gene Expression) to BioC 5216 (Paul)

This is a long-standing course that is taken during the second year of the second semester of Graduate School. Due to the graduate curriculum, most students were finishing in three semesters, so this course was often missed as it came in the fourth semester. In an effort to attract more students, both undergrads and graduate students, Paul wants to renumber to BioC 5216 so it is less intimidating for undergraduate students. The hope is that undergraduate students will take this course, and this can be something they are proud of completing. 
· The title needs to be tweaked to include “Current Topics in…” or “Current Research in…” because right now there is another course with the same title, which may be very confusing to students. 
· How would students be granted permission to take this course? Do they need instructor permission? Paul will look more into this. 
· Jim asked about the syllabus and what students are being graded on because it appears students are only graded on a grant proposal and a presentation. Paul said that the course is essentially discussion and participation based.  Stu followed by saying that it isn’t so much they will be graded on content knowledge but rather having students exposed to literature, learning how to think critically, problem solve, and be part of the overall process that is being analyzed.

Vote: Approved. 

F. (Nikki and Stu) Three online versions of the courses Bio Chemistry 3021, Cell Biology and Genetics.  

In the past there was a high drop out rate with online versions of these courses because they were not term based. They went for 9 months. Student signed up in Spring, and planned to complete it during the Summer; come summer they still hadn’t completed the course. Now they are term-based courses but are students still struggling with these online courses? 

Action: Continue for another year and hold this request until next year. It’s a good idea but we need a stronger baseline of data.  

G. (Paul, Jim, Leslie) Require all multi-section courses to be assigned a course director responsible for overall course symmetry.  

The idea is that each student, regardless of variation in instructor and section, have a similar experience with grading, work load, knowledge set. It’s reasonable to expect CBS courses to have some degree of coordination among different sections and instructors of the same course. 
· After the DUGs discussion, the idea was proposed to have a course director that would be in charge of coordinating with all faculty members, teaching different sections of the same course to sit down and formalize what and how they will be teaching in their sections to ensure similarities among them. 
· This is done informally now among a lot of faculty members but this must be done formally. Appoint one person to represent all Genetics faculty, for example. 
· The idea is to have 80% similarities among different sections/instructors. 
· David asked which courses this would apply to? All courses, including Foundations? 
· One issue with this idea is that some instructors may claim academic freedom and that they to be able to choose how and what they teach. 
· It isn’t fair for students to get radically different experiences within the same course. 
· Robin mentioned that instead of this we could just have different numbers for each section.

Action: Appoint Leslie to write, specifically, what they would like to see happen with this course director and email to all EPC members for approval. 

4.  Announcements

A. Presentation on use of a case study in teaching, by Justin Hines, 11/2/12 at 2:30 pm (Taylor)

